NEWTON SOLNEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY,  JULY  2, 2010, AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL

Present: D Buchanan (chairman), A Topliss, F Hill, G Plowman, J Shorthouse.

In attendance: A Parker (clerk), councillors M Ford and J Bladon and two parishoners.

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

A petition was handed to county councillor Martyn Ford concerning traffic dangers at the junction of Main Street and Blacksmiths Lane, Newton Solney. Councillor Ford will draw the petition to the attention of the relevant Derbyshire County Council department.

POLICE, DISTRICT AND COUNTY MATTERS

Councillor Ford referred to a meeting of Derbyshire County Council’s scrutiny review panel which was considering the levying of charges from the authority’s rural car parks, including the Willington Marina car park. It was agreed to write to the county council expressing Newton Solney Parish Council’s opposition to such a move.
PART 1 – NON-EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/10 Apologies for absence were received from parish councillors S Ellis and D Smith and district councillor H Wheeler MP.

2/10 Variation of order of business. No change was made.

3/10 Declarations of interest. None were made.

4/10 Minutes of the previous meeting were circulated, read and approved as a true record by the chairman.

5/10 To determine if any items should be taken with the public excluded. 

No items were deemed necessary for discussion in Part 2.

7/10 Matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting.

Bus shelter window.  The clerk reported that South Derbyshire District Council had indicated that it would replace the  glass, but that the work had yet to be carried out. 

Community  Speedwatch.  The parish council expressed its thanks to councillors D Buchanan and F Hill and Messrs D Parfitt, A Parker and S Topliss for supporting the Community Speedwatch campaign in the parish. In 16 sessions, 152 vehicles had been recorded travelling through Newton Solney at speeds in excess of 35mph. It was agreed to write to Inspector Paul Gannon at Swadlincote Police Station thanking  Derbyshire Constabulary for facilitating the campaign and asking for further speed traps in the village.

25/10 Clerk’s report.  The clerk indicated that he would be resigning from his position at the end of his six-month contract in September.  On behalf of the PC the Chairman thanked Mr Parker for all his hard work and wished him well in his new position.
26/10 Chairman’s report.  The chairman reported that a complaint had been received concerning the positioning of an A-board on the pavement outside the almshouses in Main Street. Councillor Ford said he would draw this to the attention of the relevant county council department.   The PC had no objection to its location.
11/10 Newton Solney Recreation Ground.

A letter had been received from Mr Scott Muir, a proposed trustee of Newton Solney Recreation Ground, indicating that the trustee and proposed trustees’ efforts to prepare a lease agreement had been delayed due to a lack of response from their solicitor, and that efforts were under way to appoint a replacement solicitor. It was agreed to write to Mr Muir to repeat the parish council’s request for an early meeting with the trustee and proposed trustee.

27/10 To receive reports from parish councillors. 

Joint meeting of parish councils. Councillor Buchanan attended the meeting at the South Derbyshire District Council offices.  Items discussed included Neighbourhood Watch, the district council’s mobile services and proposed pay and display car parks in rural areas.

Meeting on legislation affecting South Derbyshire District Council in its dealing with illegal traveller sites. Councillor Hill attended the meeting at the South Derbyshire District Council offices.  It was agreed to discuss the parish council’s policy regarding this at a future meeting.
15/10 Village Project. A report was anticipated in September.

28/10 Planning applications and decisions

No applications or decisions were received.
14/10 Grant Assistance from Safer Neighbourhoods.  There were no suggestions for potential grant applications.

29/10 Sponsorship of parish council installations. The clerk was instructed to issue a reminder to the licensee of the Unicorn Inn for the fee applicable to the pub’s link on the parish council website, and to approach the village hairdresser to propose a similar arrangement.

23/10 Parish council insurance. It was proposed by Councillor Mrs A Topliss, seconded by Councillor G Plowman, and unanimously agreed to renew to parish council’s policy with Allianz.

17/10 Correspondence

The following correspondence was noted:

    1- Infrastructure Planning Commission – Proposed gas pipeline to Willington C Power Station by RWE Power plc – environmental impact assessment – notice dated June 23, 2010.

Finance

The following accounts for payment were agreed
     A J Parker, clerk’s fee for June, 2010 - £48.00

     A J Parker, clerk’s expenses - £139.51

     Newton Solney Village Hall management committee – production of village hall newsletter - £67.22

     R E Beck Esq – internal audit fee - £60
Monies received

   June 16, 2010 – Willington Raft Race – donation - £50

24/10. External Audit. It was proposed by Councillor G Plowman, seconded by Councillor Mrs Judith Shorthouse, and unanimously agreed that the parish council’s statement of income and expenditure be accepted.
30/10 Date and venue of next meeting 

The ordinary parish council meeting for September, 2010, will take place on Friday, September 10, in the committee room of Newton Solney Village Hall. If necessary, a planning applications meeting of the parish council will take place in the committee room of Newton Solney Village Hall on Tuesday, August 17.
There being no further business the chairman declared the meeting closed at 8.32pm.

